November 10, 2006
To:  Faculty Senate Council    
From:  Martha Giannini

Re:  Minutes of November 8, 2006 Faculty Senate Meeting

Council Members Present:  Atkinson, Bousquet, Dahlhoff, Day, Fraser, Garcia, Gordon, Kreitzberg, Krishnan, Lee, Montfort, Notareschi, Numan, Ostrov, Pappas, Prior, Quatman, Rhee, Riley, Shin, Skowronek, Suljak, Tabbert-Jones, Unger, Wade, Wright, Young
Excused: Dunlap, Feinstein, Griffith, Jo, Neustadter, 
Invited Participants: Don Dodson, Vice Provost for Academic Affairs; Janet Flammang, Committee on Lecturers Chair; Ingrid Williams, Benefits Advisory Group Chair; Patricia Simone, Osher Lifelong Learning Institute Director 
I.       The meeting was opened at 3:30 p.m. by Margaret Russell, Faculty Senate President.  
II. The minutes of the October 11 meeting were approved.

III. WASC Accreditation Survey

Don Dodson began his remarks by noting that he is the University’s accreditation liaison officer with WASC.  He noted four key differences from previous accreditation models:

· The accreditation is aimed more at promoting improvement than looking for failures.

· The number of standards have been reduced to four broad standards, and within these are about 45 Criteria for Review.

· There is a greater emphasis on quality assurance processes such as periodic program review and ongoing assessment of student learning.

· The process is now three steps:

1. A proposal, which is due next May, is expected to present a preliminary self-review under the standards and to propose a plan of work for the self-study.

2. A Capacity and Preparatory Review is due in fall 2009, followed by a site visit of faculty and administrators from other institutions.  The focus of this Review is resources, structures, and processes; the infrastructure to support educational effectiveness; and the status of preparations for the third step.
3. Educational Effectiveness Review is the third step and is due in spring 2011, also followed by a site visit.  The focus of this Review is on learning environment, student learning results, and what is the University doing to improve educational effectiveness.

Don said that the immediate task is to develop the proposal.  The University Planning Council is overseeing this part of the process and has decided on a thematic approach to the accreditation review.  Once the themes have been selected, a self-study committee and set of work groups will be established.
The guiding principles in selecting the themes will be
· their overall importance to the University; 
· their relevance to the Strategic Plan, to student learning, and to the WASC criteria for review; 

· their suitability for study through evidence-based inquiry; 

· topics will be favored that relate to things the University is already committed to doing over the next five years rather than create new and distracting initiatives.
Don reported that there appeared to be five areas of significant concern from the preliminary evaluation of the survey results.  While a majority of respondents thought that Santa Clara meets all the Criteria for Review, these areas elicited relatively high disagreement:

1. Diversity 

2. Leadership, organizational structures, and decision-making

3. Staffing levels or qualifications

4. Adequacy of different kinds of information resources

5. Alignment of priorities and resources.

In terms of possible themes for the accreditation review, faculty rated the teaching scholar model, processes to improve academic quality and student learning, and implementation of the core curriculum the highest.  Other groups rated competence, conscience, and compassion higher than the teaching scholar model as a possible theme.

Don closed his remarks with a solicitation of help from the campus community once the University Planning Council has selected the themes.  He said that there will be meetings in January with various campus groups to get their input.  The full text of his presentation can be obtained from ddodson@scu.edu.
IV. CLASS SCHEDULE FOR FIRST DAY OF ACADEMIC YEAR
Discussion centered on the fact that the first day of school in the fall quarter has truncated classes in order for the campus community to attend mass, lunch, and convocations.  The majority of those present felt very strongly that the shortened class time is virtually meaningless, and is considered an interruption in an already short quarter.
Some liked the idea of bringing the whole community together, even with shortened classes, and the expectation that students will not treat the day as a day off.  A suggestion was made that the convocation for the whole campus and the convocations of the individual schools/colleges be held on the same day.

A motion was made and seconded to remove the 20-minute classes on the first day of school.  The motion passed by a vote of 20 for, 1 opposed, and 3 abstentions.
Linking this issue to the scheduling of the academic calendar, a comment was made that the scheduling should have more faculty involvement, that is, the calendar should be set by those who teach and who therefore must adapt their coursework to a shortened number of class hours.

A motion was made and seconded that class scheduling for the academic year, in particular the fall quarter, should have more faculty input.  The majority of the Council members agreed with the motion with 2 abstentions and none opposed. 
Margaret will report the two motions to the Provost.

V. AD HOC COMMITTEE ON LECTURERS

Janet Flammang introduced the members of the Committee that were present:  Marc Bousquet, Barbara Kelley, Dan Lewis, and Roseanne Quinn. The Committee also has a representative from the Leavey School of Business.  The Committee was formed at the recommendation of the Faculty Senate at its May 2006 meeting.

The Committee is gathering information about the appointment, reappointment, compensation, promotions, job expectations, professional development, morale, rights and responsibilities of academic year lecturers and senior lecturers. The Committee is charged with identifying and describing differences among the practices followed in different departments, schools, and colleges of the University.  The Committee will make recommendations to the Faculty Senate (for consideration and possible endorsement) regarding the status of lecturers.  A page has been established on the Governance Web site http://cms.scu.edu/governance/committees/Committee-on-Lecturers.cfm, which has the charge of the Committee, minutes from the meetings, and feedback from faculty.  Janet invited faculty to send feedback to Martha Giannini to post directly to the site, or to contact any committee member with feedback.
Several people spoke about their unfavorable experiences as lecturers (see the Web site for some of these).  In the discussion that followed, it was noted by senior faculty that is difficult for all faculty to plan not knowing how many lecturers will be available each year.  Faculty spoke in support of the new renewable term lecturer positions in the College of Arts & Sciences. Some pointed to the need to see lecturer positions in the broader context of increased reliance on lecturers, the teacher-scholar model, and budget priorities. A chair recommended that the committee solicit input from chairs about the time burden of conducting lecturer searches.   
VI. HUMAN RESOURCES ANNUAL UPDATE

Ingrid Williams said that in addition to herself, there are two faculty and two staff members on the Benefits Committee.  She said that retiree health benefits is on their agenda.  She said they have done a comparative study with other institutions and their programs.  Also on their agenda is subsidizing employees’ public transportation costs.  Ingrid said the Benefits Committee will make a recommendation on this issue. 
Ingrid reported that insurance premiums again increased in the 20% range for this year.  She reported also that the amount that can be deferred into retirement has increased.  A letter will be sent to all employees soon about this increase.  The University plans to offer a Roth 403(b) plan in the coming year.  Human Resources will notify employees when this new type of contribution is available in the coming year.

VII. OSHER LIFELONG LEARNING INSTITUTE
Patricia Simone reported that the Institute is now in its third year of funding and has been very successful.  The first year had 100 members and 7 classes.  They have 350 members now and this quarter offered 10 classes. Next quarter has 15 classes scheduled. One class taught by Ron Hansen, English, has 40 students.  The classes are non-credit but academically rigorous, and directed to people 50 and over.
Patti has two specific requests:  

· Consider teaching a class 

· Pass on the information about Osher to colleagues and alumni

The meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

Please refer to this site http://www.scu.edu/governance.cfm for additional information on the Faculty Senate and University committees.
